Faculty Senate Minutes

January 11, 2010
Present:  Mark Siders, Doyne Mraz, Wilkins O-Riley Zinn, Steven Jessup, Dennis Slattery, Robin Strangfeld, Ellen Siem, David Carter, Mada Morgan, Dennis Dunleavy, Anne Chambers, Michael Naumes, Emily Miller Francisco, Sherry Ettlich, Paul French, Terry DeHay, Kathleen Page, Pete Nordquist, Jody Waters

Absent: Mary Carrabba, Bill Hughes, Donna Mills, Maggie McClellan, Greg Pleva

Visitors: Mary Cullinan, Jim Klein, Gary Miller, Alissa Arp, Jonathan Eldridge, Craig Morris, Katherine Gohring, Ryan Chaddock, Jordan Marshall

Meeting was called to order by DeHay at 4:00 pm
Agenda:

1. Approval of minutes from December 7, 2009
Morgan amended Item 12, (courses approved by University Studies Committee).  Motion to approve by Mraz; seconded by Carter. Motion passed with none opposed; Naumes abstained. 

2. Announcements:

Siem reported from Inter-institutional Faculty Senate meetings held in Portland last weekend. Discussion continues around the response to the Chancellor concerning future structure of OUS and other matters raised in previous meetings. IFS has drafted a statement to submit to the Higher Education Board and the Chancellor. Siem agreed to send IFS’s statement to DeHay for senators/faculty to read and respond back to Siem. 

DeHay: at the recent CAS all-faculty meeting, the role of Senate and potential to be more proactive than responsive was raised. She encouraged senators and other faculty members to bring issues forward – either to her, as Senate Chair or to other senators and to use Faculty Senate as a forum for questions, concerns and/or issues. 

3. Comments from President Cullinan

Greg Jones has been voted Oregon Wine Press’s Person of the Year; wishes to congratulate him.

On January 28th at 4 pm, Cullinan will deliver a state of the university address, with wine to follow. She noted that the timing will coincide with the results of ballot measures 66 & 67, which will clearly affect the future state of SOU. 

Cullinan also reported from the last state Board of Higher Education meeting, which included meetings with the Joint Boards of Education, the Oregon Business Council, the Association of American Colleges and Universities (AAC&U), and AAC&U’s Liberal Education and America’s Promise (LEAP). Kay Sagmiller and Lee Ayres have been involved in the LEAP program. Cullinan noted that “high impact educational practices” were highlighted in these discussions which we currently employ with good success here at SOU. Little new or notable was raised in the state Board meeting regarding ongoing discussion about budget and other concerns, but good progress is being made by the board’s Sub-Committee on Sexual Assault and Misconduct, of which Jonathan Eldridge is a member. 

Eldridge reported on the Chancellor’s Oversight Committee on Sexual Assault and Misconduct. Oregon is now one of the first states in the nation to have comprehensive, standardized definitions of sexual misconduct, which are now in place on all seven OUS campuses. These definitions are also understandable and appropriate for use in further education on these issues. Work continues to identify and articulate best practices and minimum expectations. New policy will include regular documentation and submission of adherence and incidents reports to the Board. All should achieve better understanding, awareness and good progress towards mitigating sexual misconduct on campuses in the state. Cullinan thanked Eldridge for this important work. 

Winter 2010 enrollment figures are strong, showing an increase over Winter 2009; Klein will further address this in his report.

Cullinan provided an overview of the strategic planning process. Goals for AY 09-10 based on the strategic plan, Master Academic Plan, Enrollment Management Plan, Facilities Plan and Development Plan have been defined and we are in the process of assessing progress to date. A spreadsheet has been prepared for Web posting which will report on progress, areas of responsibility and benchmarks. Cullinan reports that the information contained in this spreadsheet indicates good progress and is very encouraging, but we are in the early stages yet. She is committed to fostering a culture of strategic planning at SOU, and to augmenting the 5-year plans with year-to-year planning goals. AY 09-10 goals have been very conservative, given budget conditions. In the next few weeks, the strategic planning group will meet with various other entities on campus (UPC, Student Affairs, ASSOU, VPs, etc.) to continue to look at long and short-term goals. Open forums will be held in the Spring, and planning retreats will follow.  

Cullinan’s report concluded with an update on the branding process, which began approximately one year ago, when a firm was hired to conduct a discovery process. Information about past and current perceptions of and priorities for SOU suggested three main themes: 1) importance of the region/place to curriculum and other aspects of the university; 2) connected learning; 3) intellectual creativity (identified as the most distinctive and perhaps most challenging of the three themes).  We now need to marshal “stories” and examples of how we exemplify these themes. Cullinan invites faculty to come forward with these stories. Work is also underway to roll out more concrete pieces of the brand: a new logo, wordmark, athletics logo, etc., primarily for use in recruiting and for our web presence. A search is currently underway for a new “Web Development” Manager who will oversee web content and marketing. Hart Wilson from the School of Business is chairing this hiring committee. Cullinan noted that these efforts are increasingly crucial in the current competitive environment. 

Questions/Comments:

Dunleavy requested further clarification on opportunities for faculty to be involved in the branding and web development process; DeHay and Cullinan noted that faculty had been involved in the initial steps via focus groups, forums and other meetings, and that faculty input will be invited and welcomed. DeHay reported that questions about the branding process and marketing in general had been raised during the CAS meeting a few days earlier. Faculty perceived that little had been implemented after the branding process and questioned next steps and their role in marketing departments and classes, and in recruiting. Cullinan noted that finances and reorganizing prevented progress; a full launch of the new brand had been planned for Fall 09, but was postponed due to lack of resources/preparedness. A “soft launch” will soon take place. She reminded senators that stories about students, classes, research, etc., that speak to the three themes will be helpful and all ideas and input are welcome.

Ettlich also referred to issues raised in the CAS meeting that the three “pillars” do not mention intellectual quality, and asked if we shouldn’t also focus on delivering this message. Cullinan responded that well-crafted messages about intellectual creativity, with the right planning, will also foreground quality. 

Eldridge stated that intellectual quality is very apparent in interactions and presentations that occur during preview weekends, and other recruiting and admissions activities. Both Eldridge and Cullinan concur that we need to be getting the message out about what we do and how we do it; DeHay reminded senators to take this back to departments.
4. Comments from Provost Klein:

Enrollment is tracking nicely; numbers are higher than Fall enrollment:

· 206 new students enrolled in W10

· 117 are transfer students

· 25 entered as a result of California transfer programs

· new student applications for AY 10-11 are up roughly 20%

These numbers suggest that we have emerged from retrenchment, but the potential impacts of upcoming Legislative session and tax measures are unknown.

Eleven candidates have applied for the Associate Provost position; Greg Miller has agreed to chair the search committee and will be working with Advisory Council to fill the committee. 

Klein has formed a Task Force on Committees to examine committees with faculty representation, focusing on committee process, involvement, etc. Klein, Sherry Ettlich, Committee on Committee members, Rushton Johnson, and Jeanne Stallman will form this committee. Updates will be forthcoming. Cullinan added that she envisions a web site providing information about all functioning committees, roles, structure, and membership. 

Questions from Dunleavy, Siders and others raised the point of this task force, and the possibility of reducing or examining the number of committees currently functioning. Klein responded that there may indeed be potential to reduce committees, replication of functions, and/or to collapse several committees.  Slattery and DeHay added that it would be helpful to provide information about charge, relevance and “job description” of committees. 

Ettlich raised the need to complete the last piece of examination of committees that began when CAS was formed; particularly ensuring that the bylaws are accurate with respect to committee structure, charge, membership and frequency and duration of commitment of members. Some committees have morphed from current stated bylaws’ description; duplication of charge and purpose may be an issue. It was also suggested that it would be useful to reduce and clean up our committee structure and Naumes asked how committees could be kept current; Klein suggests periodic updates via 5-year reviews. Morgan concurred concerning the need to clean up bylaws statements as changes have happened without corresponding bylaw revision. 
5. AC Report

DeHay reported that AC discussed the agenda for the meeting. 
6. Student Senate Report from Jordan Marshall:

ASSOU has a busy winter ahead. The Student Fee Committee meets Friday to set its schedule for Winter term. ASSOU registered 439 students in its recent voter registration drive and will be coming to classes to present information regarding measures 66 and 67. ASSOU is also looking at revamping student clubs and organizations to create a more comprehensive idea of what student life is. Leadership trainings will be held in Winter term, followed by a Student Leadership Conference in Spring term. ASSOU also hopes to examine and revamp student government and elections during Winter term, specifically looking to enact shared student government and an increased role in governance and student conduct. Finally, diversity education is a priority this term; ASSOU is responding to student interest in more diversity education opportunities on campus, and seeking a more comprehensive version of diversity education.
Siem, Nordquist, Mraz asked for further clarification on diversity education and restructuring student government. Regarding diversity education, ASSOU will look at the diversity-oriented and identity-based resource centers on campus, which are student-funded, but don’t always provide diversity education. Regarding student governance, Chaddock specified that the constitution and election processes will be looked at. The current ASSOU constitution has stood for the last 39 years without being revised. 
Ettlich also asked for an update on the Sodexo overhaul. Eldridge reported that both Elmo’s and Cascade have seen physical changes to serving and seating areas. Cascade has more cook-to-order options and is providing nutritional information. Elmo’s is quieter and offering new options, such as fresh sushi and salads. Eldridge assessed the changes as positive and the food offerings as a good value; Marshall felt that cost is an ongoing concern, since many students are still displeased with the flat $6 cost/meal which seems excessive and that Sodexo has not provided an adequate response to student concerns. 
Information Items:

7. International Programs (Gary Miller)

Miller has taken over as Interim Director of the Office of International Programs (OIP). Klein had requested that Miller review the OIP in Summer 09, after former Director Sarah Stevens left, focusing on the job description prior to a search for a new director; Miller assessed various needs in the OIP, primarily resources, and recommended the search be postponed while a thorough review can be undertaken. 

Historically, OIP has provided services for study abroad students, with additional services and support for exchange and international students. The previous administration significantly reduced staff and resource allocation, with major impacts on OIP. Previously OIP was focused on students “going out” but Miller feels that the main charge of OIP should be on international students coming to SOU, which is where greater resources can be realized. Study abroad represents a loss of tuition to the university, while international students bring in non-resident tuition. Currently, SOU sees about 80 students study abroad, and roughly the same number of incoming international students; the latter represents about a 50% decline over the past 8-9 years. 

Priorities are to increase the numbers of international students; Miller has assessed several goals to achieve this and to improve OIP’s function, as whole, including: devising aggressive recruiting plans with a well-prepared OIP to serve international students; opening a search in April for a new Director (1.0 FTE), with a projected July 1 start date; modeling international recruiting on WOU’s approach (WOU’s international enrollment of 330 students represents roughly $8 million per year in revenue); diversifying the programs to which international students come and nations/regions from which they come (currently computer science and business are most heavily populated, with students primarily from Saudi Arabia and Japan, respectively). We need to be more diverse and well positioned to assist students with arduous visa and other Homeland Security matters. 

Miller has submitted a grant application to the Confucius Institute and is waiting for its response. 

Questions:

With reference to the WOU model, Mraz asked if SOU is prepared for a large increase of international students and if this is included in the 5-year strategic plan. Miller responded that his goal is to increase to 200 international students by 2012 and that we are prepared. He will be visiting departments and meeting with faculty to discuss ways to prepare for and support increases in international student representation. Of concern, for example, is that while independent international students generally work with their departments, exchange students frequently lack major advising.

Slattery expressed concern that study abroad seems to be “out of the picture”. Miller replied that a more accurate assessment is that OIP continues commitment to study abroad but will be focusing on the revenue potential of international students. 
Action Items

8. Distance Education  Handbook (Jennifer McVay-Dyche)

Waters moved to adopt the changes made to language about accessibility in the Distance Education Handbook. Ettlich seconded; motion passed with none opposed or abstained. Ettlich thanked McVay-Dyche for making a change that effectively addressed faculty concerns.

9. Curriculum Development Revision (Curriculum Committee/Advisory Council)

DeHay reminded Senate that we are voting on a motion to endorse the revisions to the Curriculum Development process. Slattery moves to endorse the amendments, dates and procedures; Morgan seconded. 

In the discussion that followed, Ettlich expressed not all the concerns raised by CAS chairs and others were addressed in this necessary compromise. She requested an intentional review of the new process be done during AY 11-12 or 12-13 to ensure that the new process effectively meets the needs of all involved in the curriculum proposal and review process. Siders, Slattery, and Morgan noted that such a review was either unnecessary or inconsistent with Curriculum Committee procedures. Ettlich, DeHay, Nordquist, and others raised questions about who would be responsible for conducting reviews, whether efficacy of the new system could be quantified, and why this process would be subject to reviews that others are not. Morgan noted that four standing Senate Committees will constantly be working within the new system and would be able to identify issues as they come up.

Ettlich proposed that a full review be undertaken in Fall 2011/Winter 2012 after one full cycle is complete and a new one about to begin. This review could be conducted by a working group of CAS chairs, Curriculum Committee, and members of faculty and staff who work with curriculum matters, like inputting data into the online catalog. Ettlich added that she is not ready to vote against the new system, but that it needs thoughtful and proactive review.  Slattery and Siders recommend against amending the motion and placing timelines on reviews. Mraz and others suggest that problems with the new system will likely present themselves as it is implemented; Nordquist suggests that timelines help to create expectations and a more solid ground for re-examining procedures.

Ettlich proposed a formal amendment to change the current curriculum review process to include a formal review no later than AY 2012-2013. Miller Francisco requested clarification on who would track review and possible changes. Ettlich suggested that the Curriculum Committee initiate this review, and it was suggested that the Associate Provost and Faculty Senate chair could also take a role. Chambers queried what happens if Curriculum Committee felt the new system was fine and working well; Ettlich suggested that, ideally, Curriculum Committee will be reporting to Senate which several thought was a strong argument for no formal review, since this is the process already in place. 

DeHay called for a vote on Ettlich’s amendment; Nordquist, Ettlich and Page voted in favor; Siem and Naumes abstained; all remaining senators were opposed.  Slattery’s motion to accept curriculum review as presented passed; Page opposed; none abstained. 

Meeting adjourned by DeHay at 5:30 pm.
